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1. VI Meeting of the CIP’s Executive Board in Managua

The Executive Board meeting was held in Managua, Nicaragua from December 1-3, 2004. Over 160 participants attended the meeting, including port authorities and official delegations of 26 OAS member countries: Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Dominica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay, and Venezuela. The delegations of France, Russia and Spain, attended as observer countries, and the international organizations present included: AAPA, IADB, COCATRAM, CARICOM, CICTE/OAS, IMO and PIANC.  Specialized guests were also present.

Additionally, resolutions were adopted during the meeting that address CIP’s primary objectives. One resolution approved a 2005 human resources training program, consisting of courses and seminars on port management, operations, security, technology, environmental protection and tariffs. Moreover, a series of technical assistance studies and projects in these areas will be conducted. 
Cooperation aspects were also prominent in the agenda and the current status of the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities was discussed. At this meeting Chile, Ecuador, and Mexico signed the Agreement, bringing the total of signatory countries to seventeen. In addition, progress on the cooperation agreements between CIP/OAS and the International Navigation Association (PIANC) and RETE - Association for the Collaboration Between Ports and Cities - was discussed. The CIP will also collaborate with the Western Hemisphere Transportation Initiative (WHTI), as an advisory body on port issues, in support of the IV Summit of the Americas, which will be held in Mar del Plata, Argentina, in November 2005. 
Finally, for 2005 the following meetings were approved: IV meeting of the CIP, September 12-16, 2005 in Maracaibo, Venezuela; VII meeting of the Executive Board,  December 5-9, 2005 in Houston, Texas, United States, and the I Special Meeting of the CIP in Algeciras, Spain in 2006. The CIP would like to thank the Empresa Portuaria Nacional of Nicaragua for its important contribution as organizer and host of these activities. The complete report will be available shortly on the CIP’s website at: www.oas.org/cip. 

2. CIP Magazine
The CIP published the first issue of CIP Magazine at the end of December, 2004 through the publishing house Latin America Media Management. This magazine was presented to the port authorities of the OAS member countries during the last meeting of the Executive Board in Managua. In an attached note, Acting Secretary General, Mr. Luigi R. Einaudi, highlighted the role played by ports in the economic and social development of the region, for which secure and efficient ports are essential. He also congratulated the Secretariat and the publishing house for their effort in creating an informative medium for dissemination. This edition, which focuses on port security, contains updates on the implementation of the International Ship and Port Facility Security (ISPS) Code of the IMO by some countries in the Americas. The magazine also includes interviews and articles presenting expert opinions about the challenges, solutions, and experiences on the implementation of the Code. Finally, there are statistics on the main ports in the hemisphere and information regarding upcoming international port related events. 
On this occasion, the Executive Board urged port authorities and administrations, associate members, and other institutions related to the CIP to collaborate with the magazine by producing articles and providing advertising support. The second issue of the magazine will be published in April, 2005 and its focus will be free trade. The deadline for the submission of articles is January 15th. For more information, please contact Mr. Michael Zellner, editor of the magazine, at: mike@latintrade.com, or at tel: (305) 702-5719.

3. V Meeting of the Technical Advisory Group on Port Operations (TAGPO)  

This meeting was held in Managua, Nicaragua on November 29th, 2004. Participants included member and observer countries’ delegations, international organizations and guests who attended the Executive Board, as well as associate members NAVEGA from Mexico and INDESMAR from Peru. The meeting was Chaired by Mr. Ángel González Rul and the Vice-Chair, Mr. Jesús Vega, reported on the activities carried out during         the year. Mr. Vega emphasized the recently launched TAGPO website, which                appears under the Secretariat of Communications and Transportation of Mexico:               www.sct.gob.mx/e-mar. On this site the primary technical presentations from the past four meetings of the TAGPO are available. CIP would like to especially recognize contribution of INDESMAR  in the elaboration of this website.
Several subjects were also addressed, including Logistics and Multimodal issues, which were touched upon in detail during presentations that were given by Juan Carlos Villa, associate investigator of Texas University’s Transportation Institute, and Peter Lehman, planning and business development Director of the Port Authority of the State of South Carolina. Arturo Monfort from the Port Authority of Valencia, Spain, shared some of his experiences about the Port under his direction,  and Sergio A. Ruiz, general director of the Transportation and Logistics Center of Mexico, provided a Latin-American perspective on these issues. 
The Executive Board recommended that the Chair of the TAGPO implement various suggestions: (i) Develop a document for information and dissemination purposes that contains objectives, associate members, achievements, and the 2005 Work Plan.               (ii) Develop a database with information on the representatives of member countries, the associate members, and the relevant experts of each specialized area. (iii) Strengthen communication and the flow of information between its representatives and associate members. (iv) Perform Secretariat functions, organizing objectives, budget, meetings, etc., and transmitting copies of these activities to the Secretariat of the CIP. (v) Promote the participation of the private sector in the capacity of associate members, and               (vi)  Prepare and disseminate a 2005 Work Plan for the TAG. 
The final report of this meeting will be published shortly by the CIP. For more information on the TAGPO and how to become an associate member, contact the Chair through the e-mail: ctcop@sct.gov.mx, or visit the website: www.sct.gob.mx/e-mar.

4. V Meeting of the Technical Advisory Group on Navigation Safety and Environmental Protection (TAGNS&EP)

The meeting was held in Managua, Nicaragua on November 29th, 2004, with the participation of member and observer countries’ delegations, international organizations and guests who attended the Executive Board, and, in the capacity of  associate members, the Consorcio de Gestión del Puerto de Bahía Blanca of Argentina. The meeting was Chaired by Mr. Luis Diez, delegate of Argentina, who addressed matters related to the compliance of the 2004 Work Plan. There were also a series of presentations given related to the Work Plan. Jorge Frapolli, Vice-Chair for Navigation Safety and Director of the Consorcio de Gestión del Puerto de Bahía Blanca, did a presentation on the Vessel Traffic System (VTS) and Klaus Essig, Vice-Chair for Environmental Protection and Manager of Integral Protection of the INEA from Venezuela, did a presentation on the Environmental Protection Plan, the contingency plan for hydrocarbon spills, the current status of the “ECOports project,” and the Port Environmental Policy Code.
 The Work Plan approved for 2005 is as follows: (i) Strengthen all agreements aimed at standardizing criteria in order to achieve a uniform, compatible, secure and efficient Navigation Safety System. (ii) Involve a greater number of countries, ports, public institutions and, in general, all sectors of the maritime and port community, to enrich the exchange of knowledge and experience. (iii) Favor regional or local meetings that allow the organization of workshops, seminars, visits, conferences and courses, among others activities. (iv) Support countries and port institutions in order to acquire resources and loans that enable investments. (v) Lead supportive action against environmental contingencies that put life, aquatic areas, and port facilities at risk. (vi) Provide decisive support to the different environmental protection programs promoted by the TAGNS&EP. (vii) Develop and launch the Group’s website. (viii) Arrange a database of experts, centers of study, private and public universities, aimed at strengthening CIP’s port and maritime community.
 In addition, a gathering of this Group was approved and will be held in Argentina in 2005. It is important to mention that the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination of the CIP’s Executive Board recommended the division of the TAGNS&EP into two Groups, one for each area. This suggestion was well received by the members of the TAG. Simultaneously, the Executive Board recommended that the Chair implement similar suggestions to the ones given to the TAGPO. The final report of this meeting will be published shortly by the CIP. For more information on the group or how to become an associate member, contact the Chair through the e-mail: ctc_ambiente_cip@inea.gov.ve, or visit the website of the CIP: www.oas.org/cip. 

5. VI Meeting of the Technical Advisory Group on Port Security (TAGPS)
This meeting was held in Managua, Nicaragua on November 29th, 2004, with the participation of member and observer countries’ delegations, international organizations and guests who attended the Executive Board, and as associate members, the Port Security Program of Guatemala and Stevedoring Services of America. The Chair of the TAG, Mr. Richard Lolich, from the U.S. delegation, reported that the year’s work had focused upon assisting OAS member countries in the implementation, maintenance, and follow-up of ISPS Code compliance. He highlighted that the administrative support of the OAS to the Port Security Training Program was organized by the Inter-American Committee against Terrorism of the OAS (CICTE) in the capacity of facilitator and organizer. During 2004, four regional courses were carried out in: Argentina, the Dominican Republic, El Salvador and Jamaica, training close to 200 participants. 
Mr. Lolich also spoke about the OAS/CIP Western Hemispheric Port Security Conference, held in Miami form the Februay 25-27, 2004. This Conference provided a forum for the dissemination, exchange, and sharing of information and best practices among OAS member countries and private sector representatives. During the meeting, the U.S. delegation presented the document entitled “A Guide to Understanding and Implementing the ISPS Code” which served as an introductory tool for the implementation of the Code before it became effective. Likewise the meeting adopted the “Strategic Framework for Inter-American Port Security Cooperation,” which establishes shared principles, objectives, and specific measures that should be followed in order to improve maritime transportation of goods and persons and guarantee greater protection against terrorism and international organized crime. This document will be discussed by the CIP during its IV Meeting in Maracaibo, Venezuela, at the end of this year. Additionally, the Group proposed holding a second port security conference.

The delegations also exchanged information on their countries’ compliance with the ISPS Code. In order to facilitate this process, the Chair proposed establishing an ISPS Implementation Assistance Program for which he presented the document “International Ship and Port Facility Security (ISPS) Code Self Verification Checklist”, as a mechanism to help determine the countries’ individual implementation status. Finally, Panama was incorporated as a member country of the TAG
The Executive Board recommended that the Chair implement similar suggestions to the ones made to the TAGPO and the TAGNS&EP. The final report of this meeting will be published shortly by the CIP. For more information on the TAGPS or how to become an associate member, visit the website of the CIP: www.oas.org/cip. 
6.   Meeting of the Working Group on the Participation of Women in port affairs in the Hemisphere
For the first time, the working group on the participation the women in port affairs in the Hemisphere held an informal meeting with the delegates that attended the VI meeting of the Executive Board in Managua. Participants included the Principal Female Coordinators of the delegation of Venezuela, Wuilma Morales, a legal advisor for the Port of Sucre (wuilmamorales@terra.com, Wuilma_morales@cantv.net) and Jazmín Lizcano, President of the Port of Maracaibo (puertomcbo@netuno.net.ve, jlizcano@netuno.net.ve). Regional coordinators included: For the Andean countries, Ms. Ximena Salvador M., Ecuador (salvador@armadaecuador.com, ximsal@hotmail.com.), For Central America and the Spanish-speaking Caribbean countries, Ms. Altagracia J. Santos, Dominican Republic (altagraciasantos2000@yahoo.com), For the English-speaking Caribbean countries, Ms. Erva Bruno (ervabr@patnt.com, ervab@tstt.net.tt), and Ms. Charmaine Lewis (charmainel@patnt.com) from Trinidad and Tobago. Additionally, representatives from Canada (Gail Anderson), Dominica (Mysline Valerie), Ecuador (Judith Suárez and Roxana Benítez), Haiti (Ginelle Noel), and Jamaica (Rosalie Donaldson) participated. A 2005 Work Plan was elaborated at this meeting, and proposed the following: (i) establishing a bilingual Web page; (ii) creating national and regional networks on women’s participation  in the sector pending the formation of a hemispheric network; (iii) conducting a survey to identify the needs of women in the sector and encouraging their integration; (iv) preparing an annual plan for training and skill development; (v) undertaking a comparative analysis of national port laws in order to identify factors that may have a positive or negative impact on gender mainstreaming; (vi) holding a working meeting and a training seminar during the next meeting of the CIP, in September 2005 in Venezuela, and (vii) preparing a 2006 Work Plan. For more information, you may directly contact the main and/or regional coordinators or visit the CIP website: www.oas.org/cip.  
7.
City – Port Relationship, central topic of current urban planning     
The balance of necessary modernization and enlargement of transportation infrastructure, versus  the recovery of areas that allow citizens to have more access to their waterfronts (such as old port areas, buildings related to shipping, docks, fortifications and areas that constitute elements of historical port-city union) is a key concern in the future of urban policy. In Latin America, there are a variety of successful examples that that have proved that a symbiotic relationship of this manner is possible. Examples such as Asunción, Buenos Aires, Callao, Cartagena de Indias, Guayaquil, Panama, Porto Alegre, San Juan de Puerto Rico, Santos, Salvador de Bahia, Rio, Valparaiso and Veracruz, all exemplify such successes. The primary objective of the restoration of these ports is to highlight the rich urban, legacy which the progress of maritime transportation has left behind in most port cities. 
The work proposal for ports and cities that want to further integrate and establish new  networks can be summarized through three activities that share one primary objective. There should be an exchange of information, a critical analysis of the different experiences, and technical cooperation. The objective is to foster a responsible urban development of waterfronts. As a result of these considerations, the CIP/OAS and RETE - Association for the Collaboration Between Ports and Cities - of Venice, Italy, are working together to sign a memorandum of understanding to facilitate collaboration. For more information on the subject, please refer to Portus Magazine, a bi-annual magazine published by the aforementioned Association, or visit their website: http://brezza.iuav.it/citiesonwater/inglese/portusing.html. More information on the agreement between these organizations will be available shortly on the CIP’s website: www.oas.org/cip. 

8.
Cooperation between CIP/OAS and AAPA

Last September 29th, 2004, the Organization of American States (OAS) through it’s Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the American Association of Port Authorities (AAPA). Both organizations agreed to work jointly in order to develop ports in the hemisphere, and to increase the reach of their resources. It is important to note that this MOU has updated a framework established in 1957, when both organizations exchanged notes of cooperation. For the year 2005, the organizations have agreed to carry out a comprehensive work plan, where the development and training of human resources is emphasized through announcements and reciprocal access to courses, seminars and fellowships. Similarly, the “Friend Ports” internship program is expected to be renewed;  this allows Latin American and Caribbean port employees and executives  to make short visits for learning purposes to a port in the United States. In addition, the CIP will promote the Port Management Professional Certification Program (PPM) in the region in order to encourage and promote professional public port management. AAPA will allow non-members to access this program if they process their participation through the CIP. Finally, technical assistance and information exchange between both organizations will be reinforced, through greater cooperation between CIP’s Executive Subcommittees and Technical Advisory Groups (TAGs) and the corresponding AAPA Committees. For more information on this and other agreements, please refer to the CIP’s website: www.oas.org/cip. 

9.  Brief Caribbean News
Jamaica: After two years of dialogue Pullmantur Cruises’ MSS Holiday Dream made its inaugural call in Jamaica on December 1st, docking at the Montego Bay Cruise Pier, with 408 crew members and the capacity for 687 passengers. In response, the General Manager of the Caribbean Shipping Association (CSA), Mr. Stephen Bell, welcomed the cruise line and congratulated it on its commitment to the region. For more information please refer to the CSA website: www.caribbeanshipping.org/. 
Haiti: The Caribbean Central American Action (CCAA) announced on December 3rd that it will launch a program to improve maritime port security with respect to compliance requirements of the IMO’s International Ship and Port Facility Security (ISPS) Code.  This program will be funded initially by an award of U.S.$700,000 by the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) with additional funding provided by the Government of Haiti and contributions from the national and international private sector. For more information refer to the CSA website: www.caribbeanshipping.org/. 

Grenada: Despite the devastation caused by Hurricane Ivan, there has been signficant recovery of the cruise industry for the island. The Grenada Board of Tourism recently confirmed that, after opening on December 16, the St. George’s Cruise Ship Terminal Welcome Center had received 29 ships that brought 24,100 tourists, by December 31st. This represents a considerable economic gain for the island. For more information visit the website launched by the Grenada Board of Tourism after the hurricane at: www.grenadaemergency.com. 
10.
Port Activities 

Marine Terminal Management Training Program. AAPA/NAWE/MARAD. 24-28 of January, Long Beach, California, United States. Telephone: 703-706-4717; E-mail: ccantrell@aapa-ports.org;  Website: www.aapa-ports.org/programs.

Latin American & Caribbean Executive Management Conference. AAPA and PIANC. 2-4 of February, Miami, Florida, United States. Telephone: 703-706-4717;           E-mail: ccantrell@aapa-ports.org;  Website: www.aapa-ports.org/programs.

Cruise Workshop. AAPA. 16-18 of February, New Orleans, Louisiana,                      United States. Telephone: 703-706-4717; E-mail: ccantrell@aapa-ports.org;                             Website: www.aapa-ports.org/programs.

V Annual Trans-Pacific Maritime Conference. JOC and the Port of Long Beach.        28 of February and 1 of May. Long Beach, California, United States. Telephone:                760-294-5563; E-mail: rjacobs@joc.com; Website: www.joc.com/conferences. 
Cruise Shipping Convention. Seatrade. 14-17 of March. Miami Beach, Florida, United States. Telephone: 609-452-2800; E-mail: info@cruisshipping.net; Website: www.cruiseshipping.net. 

Domestic Maritime Conference. JOC and MARAD. 11 and 12 of April. Hilton Head, South Carolina, United States. Telephone: 760-294-5563; E-mail: rjacobs@joc.com; Website: www.joc.com/conferences. 

China Trade and Logistics Conference. JOC and Georgia Ports Authority. 18 and 19 of April. Savannah, Georgia, United States. Telephone: 760-294-5563; E-mail: rjacobs@joc.com; Website: www.joc.com/conferences. 

Executive Management Conference. AAPA. 2-6 of May, Tampa, Florida,                   United States. Telephone: 703-706-4717; E-mail: ccantrell@aapa-ports.org;                             Website: www.aapa-ports.org/programs.

SeaCargo Americas Conference. World Trade Center Miami. 11 and 12 of May. Miami, Florida, United States. Telephone: 305-871-7910; E-mail: info@worldtrade.org; Website: www.worldtrade.org.
Commissioners Seminar. AAPA. 18-20 of May, San Francisco, California,               United States. Telephone: 703-706-4717; E-mail: ccantrell@aapa-ports.org;                             Website: www.aapa-ports.org/programs.

Visit us at:

http://www.oas.org/cip/
Secretariat
Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP)

1889 F St., NW, Washington D.C. 20006, USA

Telephone: (202) 458-3871, Fax: (202) 458-3517

E-mail: cip@oas.org
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